重难点 19 阅读理解之记叙文(热点话题:文学名著)



阅读理解综合考查学生对英语语言知识的运用,题型包括词义猜测题、细节理解题、脉络理解题、推理推断题、主旨大意题等。题材广泛,包括故事、日常生活、人物传记、科普知识、社会文化、自然风光等,体裁有记叙文、议论文、说明文和应用文。本专题目的在于帮助学生提高记叙文的解题能力,以帮助同学们高效复习。

	来源	话题				
1	2023 江苏淮安 中考	节选自《绿野仙踪》,主要介绍了多萝西和她的朋友们来到翡翠城发生的事情。				
2	2023 江苏镇江 中考	根据 Gillian Richardson 所写的故事改编,主要讲述了女孩 Katie 和海鸥 Gulliver				
		的故事。				
3	2023 江苏宿迁 中考	讲了男孩 Nello 和狗狗 Patrasche 的故事,告诉我们人类和动物可以互相帮助。				
4	2023 重庆中考	节选自《凯斯宾王子》,讲述凯斯宾和国王的事。				
5	2024 深圳一模	叙述了 Colin 在秘密花园里获得"魔法"终于能走路的故事。				
6	2024 江苏苏州 一模	巴克曾经生活得幸福自在,然而却因为钱被曼纽尔卖掉了,巴克的命运发生了				
		改变。				
7	2024·山东青岛 一模	节选自《铁路少年》, 讲述了三个幸运的孩子在爸爸被捕前过着幸福的生活,				
		爸爸被捕后,妈妈带着他们被迫搬到铁路附近乡下的故事。				
8	2024· 浙 江 宁 波·一模	节选自《绿山墙的安妮》。文章主要讲述了安妮不愿意卖掉绿山庄,因此她不				
		得不放弃去学院读书的机会,而选择去乡村学校教书,周末回家照顾因病不能				
		工作的玛丽拉的故事。				
9	2024· 江 苏 扬 州·一模	节选自《格列佛游记》,讲的是故事主角的几段成长经历。				
10	2024· 江 苏 宿 迁·二模	讲述了马市上有各种不同的马匹,其中有一些非常瘦弱、劳累。一位善良的男				
		人买下了主角黑骏马,并带它去伦敦。				
11	2024·重庆沙坪 坝·一模	选自小说《巴斯克维尔的猎犬》,讲述了 Holmes 和"我"杀死猎犬,救下 Henry				
		爵士的经过。				

12	2024· 江 苏 扬 州·一模	节选自《威尼斯商人》,主要讲述了波西亚女扮男装去威尼斯的计划。
13	2024· 江 苏 徐 州·一模	讲述了皮普在教堂墓地发生的恐怖事情。
14	2024·广东深圳 一模	节选自《海底两万里》,主要讲述了 Captain Nemo 邀请他打猎时在海底的所见所闻。
		//I PTJ 0
15	2024· 浙 江 杭 州·一模	文章节选自《格列弗游记》,主要记叙了格列弗被带到一个农夫家就餐的经历。



阅读理解之记叙文

1、记叙文是以记叙、描写为主要表达方式,以记人、叙事、写景、状物为主要内容的文章,简单点说就是记录 事情从开始到经过到结果的文章。

记叙文四要素: 人物 时间 地点 事件(起因经过结果)

- 2、记叙文考查特点:
- 1) 多考查细节和主旨;
- 2) 首段或尾段为议论抒情句,往往点明文章主旨;

3、解题思路和技巧

- 1、先读题后读文。读题时注意从题干中找出"题眼"(即题干关键词),带着问题读文,使阅读具有明确的目标。
 - 由于记叙文中多人物, 地点, 人物线索, 题干中多有大写信息, 所以很多题可以直接通过<mark>快速定位法</mark>查 找到文章相应部分, 快速解题。
- 2、读文章时,找主题句,找首段或尾段的议论、抒情句。整体把握文章的主要内容和中心意思。 记叙文多为总—分—总结构,主旨会出现在首尾,即首段明主旨或尾段点题或首尾呼应;且要先做主旨题,便于猜测和把握细节内容。
- 3、答题时,具体题目涉及到相关段落,要对这些段落反复研读。



(2023 中考真题 建议用时: 30 分钟)



(2023:江苏淮安·中考真题)

"The Wicked Witch of the West is dead!" says Dorothy to her friends.

Everyone is very happy.

"We must go back to the Wizard(男巫) of Oz and tell him," says Dorothy.

Soon, Dorothy and her friends arrive at the Emerald City. They are given glasses and led to the Wizard's room. But no one is there.

A voice says, "I am the Wizard of Oz."

"Where are you?" asks Dorothy.

"I am everywhere, but you can't see me," says the Wizard. "Who are you and what do you want?"

"Don't you remember us? I'm Dorothy! I'm here with my friends—the Tin Woodman, the Scarecrow, and the Lion. The Wicked Witch of the West is dead and you must keep your promise. I want to go home to Kansas."

"Yes," says the Scarecrow. "You must give me a brain."

"And you must give me a heart," says the Tin Woodman.

"And I want some courage," says the Lion.

"Is she really dead?" asks the Wizard.

"Yes, she is!" the friends all say.

"Come back tomorrow," says the Wizard. "I must think about it."

"No way! I'm going to eat you!" shouts the angry Lion.

Dorothy's pet dog Toto, afraid of the Lion, jumps up and hits a big screen. It falls over and the friends see a little old man. They can't believe their eyes.

"Who are you?" asks Dorothy.

"I am the Great Oz," says the little man. "Please don't hurt me!" "But the Wizard is a big head with no body," says Dorothy.

"No, it's a beautiful woman," says the Scarecrow.

"You're wrong. It's a monster with five eyes, five arms and five legs," says the Tin Woodman.

"No," says the Lion. "The Wizard is a big ball of fire." "You are all wrong," says the little man quietly. "______ I'm from Kansas too. I like travelling in hot-air balloons. That's why I'm here. The people here think I'm a wizard because I come from the sky," says the little man. "I live inside this room and never go out. I can't let anyone see me. I must make everyone think I'm a real wizard." "The Emerald City isn't green," continued the little man sadly. "It just looks green, because everyone wears green glasses. I have no magic. It's only a trick! Everything here is a trick!" —Adapted from The Wonderful Wizard of Oz 1. How many friends go to the Emerald City with Dorothy and Toto? B. 3. C. 4. D. 5. A. 2. 2. Who makes the big screen fall over? A. The Tin Woodman. B. Dorothy. C. The Scarecrow. D. Toto.

- 3. What can we know from the passage?
 - A. The Wizard of Oz promised to help Dorothy and her friends before.
 - B. The Wizard of Oz can use magic to turn into different shapes.
 - C. Dorothy and her friends like the Wicked Witch of the West.
 - D. Dorothy and her friends can see a green Emerald City without glasses.
- 4. Which sentence best fits in " in the passage?
 - A. I am a good man, but I'm not a very good wizard.
 - B. I am the Wizard, but I'm not a real wizard.
 - C. I'm not the Wizard of Oz, and I don't live here.
 - D. I've been here since you came, and I know the Wizard.

(2023·江苏镇江·中考真题) Katie was waiting for Gulliver's calls. Instead, she just heard sparrows making noise in the bushes. "Maybe Gulliver missed the harbour." Dad said. After breakfast, Katie took her camera to the harbour. All the colourful boats made pretty pictures, but not the one she wanted most.



Katie waved to Ernest, her uncle's neighbour, on the boathouse. The gull's name, Gulliver, was given by him. The gull's size and his single leg made the bird itself different. But Ernest told Katie what Gulliver did that first summer Katie and her dad came caught everyone's attention. Young Katie lay in her stroller (要儿车) on the floating dock (码头) when Uncle Ralph and Dad were repairing boats nearby. The waves from the passing boat made Katie's stroller shake strongly. "Kee-aah! Kee-aah!" Gulliver made the loudest cry. Dad and uncle rushed to Katie and stopped the stroller from falling into the water. They kept a close eye at Katie after that. Another summer Katie was three years old, she liked to touch everything. But Dad didn't watch her every minute when she tried to catch small ducks around or fish from water. "Kee-aah! Kee-aah!" The gull's cry brought Dad back in time. He stopped Katie as she tried to follow the small ducks running towards water. Several summers passed, and Gulliver continued to call out as Katie tried new things.

This summer Katie did the usual by-the-sea things she'd learned to do. One day, she rowed a boat out but was trapped on a rock by a storm. As she looked up and tried to catch the last warmth of the sunshine through dark clouds, she saw a single white feather. A gull feather? She searched the sky for an answer. Putting her arms around knees, she closed eyes to hold in the tears (限泪). "Kee-aah! Kee-aah!" Katie sat up. "Katie! Katie!" Soon, Dad and Uncle Ralph appeared. "How lucky! We heard Gulliver as we came around the rocks," Uncle Ralph said, "At least… it sounded like him. Strange, he was nowhere in sight." Katie remembered the feather. "I thought I heard him, too."

story by Gillian Richardson

					—A	dapte	d from the			
5.	5. Katie took a camera to the harbour in order to take a picture of									
	A.	Gulliver	В.	Ernest	C. sparrows	D.	boats			
6.	. What's the right order of the following events about Katie?									
①She was trapped on a rock by a storm.										
2	She	lay in her strolle	r on	the floating dock.						
3	She	followed the small	all d	ucks running toward	s water.					
	Α.	123	В.	132	C. 231	D.	213			

7. Which of the following can show the change of Katie's feelings in **Paragraph 3**?

A. sad—peaceful—excited

B. sad—excited—nervous

C. helpless—hopeful—thankful

D. helpless—thankful—nervous

8. What's the best title for the story?

A. Katie and Gulliver

B. Katie's Holidays

C. Katie and Dad

D. Katie's Tears

(2023·江苏宿迁·中考真题)



In Flanders, a small town in Belgium, lived a little boy called Nello. He became an orphan (孤儿) at the age of two. Then he lived with his grandpa in a small house. Life was harder for them.

Their life depended on Nello's grandpa. Every morning, the old man would collect fresh milk from one house to another. He then had to load (装载) the milk on a cart and sent it to the city. Growing up a little older, Nello would try to help his grandpa to travel from Flanders to the city.

One day, as Nello and his grandpa were going home from the city they saw a large dog lying on the side of the road. The dog was motionless.

"What happened?" asked Nello. "Is the dog dead?" His grandpa touched the nose of the dog with his hand and examined the body of the dog. He then said to Nello, "The dog is seriously ill. We have to take him to a vet (兽医), or he will die." With the words, his grandpa put the dog on the cart and the two went home. The fact was that the dog was abandoned (抛弃) by his master because of his serious illness. Seeing the dying dog, Nello was heart-broken. The kind hearted boy took good care of him. Even though Nello and his grandpa did not have enough to eat, he would still feed the dog with milk and bread. Day by day, the dog began to stand on his feet and became stronger and stronger.

"We should give him a name," said Nello one day to his grandpa.

"That's a good idea," replied his grandpa. "What name do you want to give him? How about Patrasche?" said Nello.

"Patrasche is a beautiful name," said his grandpa.

From then on, Patrasche became a member of the family.

One day, as Nello and his grandpa loaded the cart with milk and were ready to start their journey to the city,

Patrasche stood in front of the cart.

"Out of the way, Patrasche," said Nello. "We'll be late." But Patrasche refused to move. He was simply staring at Grandpa and wagging(摇摆) his tail. "What does he want to do?" asked Nello.

His grandpa smiled and said. "I believe our Patrasche wants to help pull the cart." Hearing Grandpa's words, Patrasche was wagging his tail even harder.

Patrasche had been badly treated by his master all his life. Never had anyone treated him nicely as Nello and his grandpa. Patrasche was thankful for the kindness he received, so he wanted to help, Grandpa tied a stripe on Patrasche, and he started to pull the cart right away.

From then on, people in town would see such a scene a large dog was pulling a cart loaded with milk with the grandpa pushing behind and Nello helping at the side.

(Adapted from *A Dog of Flanders*)

- 9. How did Grandpa raise the family?
 - A. By taking care of a dog.
- B. By working in the city.
- C. By serving as a vet in the town.
- D. By sending milk with a cart.
- 10. What does Patrasche probably mean by wagging his tail even harder in the story?
 - A. He became a little bit tired.
- B. He thought he got a new master.
- C. He was well understood by Grandpa.
- D. He was satisfied with his new name.
- 11. What is the correct order of what happened in the story?
- a. Patrasche helped to pull the cart. b. Nello named the dog Patrasche.
- c. Nello and his grandpa found a sick dog.
- d. Patrasche became a member of the family.

- A. c-b-d-a
- B. a-c-b-d
- C. c-b-a-d
- D. a-c-d-b

- 12. What can we learn from the story?
 - A. Honesty can make a big difference.
 - B. Humans and animals can help each other.
 - C. Life will become sweeter through hard work.
 - D. Abandoned animals are real friends of humans.

(2023·重庆·中考真题) Prince Caspian's parents died. He lived with his uncle, Miraz, the King of Narnia and his aunt. Though he had wonderful toys, he liked best the last hour of the day when the toys had all been put away and Nurse would tell him stories.

He didn't care much for his uncle and aunt, but about twice a week his uncle would ask him to come and have a walk together.

One day, while they were doing this, the King said, "Well, boy, we must soon teach you to ride and use a sword. You know we have no children, so it looks as if you might have to be King when I'm gone. How shall you like that, eh?"

"I don't know, Uncle," said Caspian. "What do you wish?" asked the King. "I wish-I wish—I wish I could have lived in the Old Days," said Caspian.

Up till now the King had been talking in a <u>tiresome</u> way, which made it quite clear that he wasn't really interested in what they were saying, but he suddenly gave Caspian a sharp(锐利的) look.

"Eh? What's that?" he said. "What old days?"

"Oh, don't you know, Uncle?" said Caspian. "Once there was a White Witch(女巫) and she made herself Queen of the whole country. And she made it so that it was always winter. And then two boys and two girls came from somewhere and killed the Witch and they were made Kings and Queens of Narnia. And so they ruled for a long time and everyone had a lovely time, and it was all because of Aslan."

"Who's she?" said the King. If Caspian had been a little older, the tone(语气) of his uncle's voice would have warned him it would be wiser to shut up. But he talked on...

- 13. What was Caspian's favourite hour during a day?
 - A. When he played with wonderful toys.
 - B. When his uncle had a walk with him.
 - C. When he learned to ride a horse.
 - D. When Nurse told him stories.
- 14. What does the underlined word "tiresome" in Paragraph 5 mean?
- C. Funny.
- D. Wrong.

- 15. What can we infer from the passage?
 - A. Caspian didn't live with his uncle and his aunt.

B. Boring.

- B. Caspian wasn't satisfied with his present life.
- C. Caspian thought this uncle was a great king.
- D. Caspian had an enjoyable walk with his uncle.
- 16. How did the King feel at the end of the story?
 - A. Proud.

A. Fantastic.

- B. Worried.
- C. Angry.
- D. Calm.

培优争分练

(2024年最新模拟题 建议用时: 30分钟)

(2024·广东深圳·一模)



There was magic in the secret garden in spring. First everything turned green. Then the green changed to colors—blue, purple and red. There were flowers everywhere. The roses—the roses! From small buds they grew into large flowers and filled the air with pleasant smell.

Colin was sick and thought that he would die soon. But he watched all the changes as they happened in spring. Dickon, Colin's friend, pushed Colin on wheelchair to the garden every morning and Colin spent the day there. Sometimes he sat on the grass watching the insects. He once watched a mouse digging a hole.

One morning Dickon pushed Colin to the secret garden as usual. Mary, Colin's cousin, and Ben Weatherstaff, the gardener, were there too. Colin said, "I want to tell you something very important."

"I believe that there is magic in everything," continued Colin. "Dickon knows some magic. He charms (迷住) animals and people. Mary also knows a bit of magic because she was born in India. There's magic in the garden, too. I'm going to try and put some in me because I want to be well and strong. Please sing 'Magic is in me!' with me."

"Magic is in me. Magic is in me. Magic is in all of us." They started singing.

Then Colin tried to walk on his own. His first step was shaky (摇晃的) and he even fell to the ground. But as he took further steps forward, he soon got used to it and was able to walk steadily. Although he was slow, he did not fall again.

"I can walk! The magic worked!" he cried.

- 17. What color could **NOT** be seen in the garden?
 - A. Blue.
- B. Green.
- C. Grey.
- D. Red.

- 18. How did Colin feel before spring came?
 - A. Happy.
- B. Hopeless.
- C. Curious.
- D. Angry.

19. What can we infer (推断) from Paragraph 4?

- A. Dickon knew a lot about animals.
- B. Dickon had more magic than Mary.
- C. Colin would like to charm animals.
- D. Colin wanted to have some magic too.
- 20. What does the underlined word "steadily" in Paragraph 6 probably mean?
 - A. Smoothly.
- B. Quickly.
- C. Nervously.
- D. Creatively.

- 21. What was Colin's magic?
 - A. Being rich.
- B. Beautiful nature.
- C. Positive thinking.
- D. Warm friendship.

(2024·江苏苏州·一模) Buck did not read the newspapers. He did not know that trouble was coming for every big dog in California. Men had found gold in Yukon, and these men wanted big, strong dogs to work in the cold and snow of the north.

Buck lived in Mr Miller's big house in the sunny Santa Clara Valley. There were large gardens and fields of fruit trees around the house, and a river nearby. In a big place like this, of course, there were many dogs. There were house dogs and farm dogs, but they were not important. Buck was the chief dog. He was born here, and this was his place. He was four years old and weighed sixty kilos. He went swimming with Mr Miller's sons, and walking with his daughters. He carried the grandchildren on his back, and he sat at Mr Miller's feet in front of the fire in winter.

But this was 1897, and Buck did not know that men and dogs were hurrying to north-west Canada to look for gold. And he did not know that Manuel, one of Mr Miller's gardeners, needed money for his large family. One day, when Mr Miller was out, Manuel and Buck left the garden together. It was just an evening walk, Buck thought. No one saw them go, and only one man saw them arrive at the railway station. This man talked to Manuel, and gave him some money. Then he tied a piece of rope around Buck's neck.

Buck growled, and was surprised when the rope was pulled hard around his neck. He jumped at the man. The man caught him and suddenly Buck was on his back with his tongue out of his mouth. For a few moments he was unable to move, and it was easy for the two men to put him into the train.

When Buck woke up, the train was still moving. The man was sitting and watching him, but Buck was too quick for him and he bit the man's hand hard. Then the rope was pulled again and Buck had to let go.

That evening, the man took Buck to the back room of a bar in San Francisco. The barman looked at the man's hand and trousers covered in blood.

"How much are they paying you for this?" he asked.

"I only get fifty dollars."

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分,为可阅读页数的一半内容。如要下载或阅读全文,请访问: https://d.book118.com/878141015131006063